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MINUTES
Montevallo City Council Work Session
May 14, 2018
5:30 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Tiffany Bunt, and Council Member Matt Walker were in attendance. 

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.

Fire Chief Bill Reid informed the Council that things were progressing as usual. A 160 hour 
training class starts tomorrow night. This is a busy training time for their volunteers. 

Mayor Cost explained that Chief Littleton was unable to attend the meeting. However, she 
submitted his report as follows: 
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The Mayor informed the Council that Capt. Tim Alexander has resigned his position with 
the city in order to assume the role as Chief of Police for The University of Montevallo.  She 
said we are all very happy for him and that we know he will do a great job for UM, as he has
done for us. 

Council Member Goldsmith echoed the Mayor’s sentiments and said we are going to miss 
him. 

The Mayor also informed the Council that Brandon Broadhead has accepted a new job with 
the City of Homewood which will preclude his ability to continue working as our part-time 
Fire Marshal. We have posted that position and said she would ask Council Member 
Goldsmith to serve on a hiring committee to review the applications and help select a 
replacement.  

The Mayor also introduced Courtney Bennett. Ms. Bennett is our new Montevallo Main 
Street Director. 

Chief Reid noted that the flags are at half-staff in recognition of police officers killed in the 
line of duty across our nation.  
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Council Member Goldsmith noted that the Abatement Board has identified several problem 
properties which need to be addressed.  Mayor Cost asked the Council Members to take a 
look at those properties. 

Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, reported that we are 45 days away from the 
beginning of our next paving project. We have to do a lot of work demoing corners for 
handicap ramps on our end before the contractor will be able to get started. It will take 
several weeks for us to complete that work. 

The Mayor noted this will mean that our crews will be covered up over the next several 
weeks and will not be available to help out in other areas, as we typically call upon them to 
do. 

Mr. Hamby also reported that the five new lights at Scott’s Village will cost us 
approximately $45 per month. 

Mayor Cost said that was a cheap price to help make that neighborhood more inviting for 
families.

Mr. Hamby informed the Council that install two solar powered, lighted signs at Industrial 
Park would cost is around $4,000. He said ALDOT will approve that type of sign. 

Council Member Nix said we should go ahead and install those lighted signs because it 
demonstrates our concern and interest in addressing this problem. Council Member Bunt 
agreed. 

Mr. Hamby also informed the Council that the “No Parking” signs for N. Boundary should be
here next week.  They will mount to the existing light posts.

The Mayor noted that Shane Baugh, Director of Parks & Recreation, was not in attendance 
because he has a tournament tonight. 

Wade Rider reported on the Golf Course. He said their number of rounds played is ahead of 
last year. Golfers are reporting their course is in better condition than any comparable 
course within 30 miles of us. He urged the council to address the issue of the new greens 
and bridge repair.  

Lauren Bartell presented the Library Report:
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Mayor Cost thanked Ms. Bartell for agreeing to help manage and train our staff to use our 
city website. 

 Abigail Heuton, Mayor of the Montevallo Junior City Council (MJCC), reported that they 
have seniors graduating this year that need to be replaced on their council. They are 
working on updating their logo. They will be recruiting new members at the Middle School 
next week. They are also considering additional fundraising efforts in order to raise funds 
for their movie projector.

Katie Howard, Assistant to the Mayor, said the Middle School’s office would like to have 
copies of the MJCC application because students are asking them how they can apply. 

Council Member Bunt informed the Council she attended a non-profit workshop recently 
and won $100 from Leadership Shelby which she is donating to the MJCC. She then 
presented her report:
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She also mentioned that the big yoga festival is this weekend at UM.

Mayor Cost noted the UM Mural Camp will be June 4-8 and 18-22. Murals will be installed 
in the Montevallo Middle School cafeteria. 

Council Member Walked reminded everyone there will be a meeting of the Finance 
Committee on May 30th. He also mentioned that the Chamber of Commerce’s annual golf 
tournament was a huge success. Their BBQ picnic was rescheduled for June 18th. He also 
noted that representatives of the Montevallo Historical Commission expressed their 
concerns at the last council meeting about two buildings on the UM campus which were 
being considered for demotion.  He said he looked into this and that the University has 
delayed any action these properties until they can assess the situation further.

Council Member Walker then invited our new Main Street Director, Courtney Bennett, to 
address the Council.  

Ms. Bennett reported that Main Street’s façade grant project is moving forward. They are 
also planning a series of music filled events for Owl’s Cove Park this summer. She also 
invited everyone to attend her welcome reception tomorrow night from 5-7 at Bradford 
Real Estate. Our membership drive will start in early June. 
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The Mayor then reviewed the remaining Agenda items. With regard to the offer from Mr. 
Scott, even though Ms. Mahler indicated we could sell off portions of her property if 
needed, the Mayor said she did not think it was a good idea to do so at this time. 

Council Member Nix said he would be open to further investigating Mr. Scott’s request. 
Council Member Walker agreed, noting this could provide us seed money to make any 
number of improvements within the park. 

Again, the Mayor said she thought it was too soon to be considering this.

Council Member Peterson said he would like to request input from the Shoal Creek Park 
Foundation and the Historical Commission to see what they think about this issue. 

The Mayor then discussed plans to improve pedestrian safety at the intersection of Selma 
Rd (Hwy 119) and Hwy 25, including the following proposal from Skipper consulting:
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The Mayor also informed the Council that the Park Board has recommended the request for
funding of the next phase of the Senior Wellness Program. Council Member Nix said the last
program was well attended and very good.  
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Montevallo City Council Meeting
May 14, 2018
6:00 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Bunt and Council Member Matt Walker were in attendance.  

Pledge of Allegiance

Meeting Call to Order - Mayor Cost called the regular meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 04/23/2018 -   Council Member Walker 
made a motion to approve the Minutes from April 23, 2018 as corrected.  Council Member 
Peterson seconded.  ALL  AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Recognitions / Awards: NONE

Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council:

Bobby Pierson requested the Code Enforcement Officer look into an overgrown lot on the 

corner of Bloch and Valley. 

Thomas Lilly, Jr. expressed his concern with the illegal and other problem-related activities 

going on at Scott’s Village. He said the Housing Authority needs to do something about the 

issues. 

Mayor Cost said she has been working with the Housing Authority about those issues and 

agrees they need to be addressed.  She also wished Mr. Lilly a Happy Birthday. 

Jason, the MMS LOT sponsor, said the police department’s recent golf tournament was 
excellent. He thanked Officer Pace for doing a great job putting it all together.  

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills:

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier. 
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Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier.

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier.

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.

Council Member Walker made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented. 

Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Consent Agenda: NONE

New Business:

Recognition of Chief Littleton for completion of the Certified Law Enforcement Executive 

Program:

Mayor Cost recognized Chief Littleton for this outstanding achievement:
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Offer from Mr. Scott to purchase the portion of the Mahler property across from the house:

Mayor Cost said this request will be referred to the Shoal Creek Park Foundation and 

Historical Commission for recommendation back to the council.

Authorization of Mayor & MDCD to enter into an agreement with Skipper Consulting to 

design a crosswalk plan for the intersection of Selma Rd and Hwy 25:

Mayor Cost had recommended that we talk to RPC about this before hiring an outside 

consultant. Subject to the feedback from RPC, Council Member Bunt made a motion to 

authorize Mayor Cost to enter into an agreement with Skipper regarding the crossing at 

Hwy 119 and Hwy 25. Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED. 

Park Board recommends approval of summer sessions of the Senior Wellness program in 

the amount of $540:

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the summer sessions of the Senior Wellness

program in the amount of $540. Council Member Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . 

MOTION APPROVED. 

Addition of 4-5 Streetlights in Scott’s Village - $45/month max:

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the addition of 4-5 Streetlights in Scott’s 

Village at a cost not to exceed $45/month.  Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . 

. . MOTION APPROVED. 

Shoal Creek Park Pavilion Bid award:
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Council Member Nix made a motion to accept the bid from Wayne Davis Construction, 

excepting alternates 7, 9 and 10, as the low bid for the SCP Pavilion Project, with the 

additional funding needed to complete the project to come from the SCP Foundation. 

Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Authorization for Mayor to enter into CE&I Contract with Volkert for $8,920.63 for curb & 

sidewalk replacement project:
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Council Member Bunt made a motion to the Mayor to enter into an agreement with Volkert 

to provide CE&I services as detailed above for the ADA ramp project.  Council Member 

Walker seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Discussion regarding Golf Course Bridge Repair – using a portion of the remaining Mahler 

funds:  NO ACTION

Adoption of new branding guide (logo) for city and wayfinding : NO ACTION

Old Business:

Greens Improvements at Golf Course using remaining Mahler Funds ($32,610.01) Sur-line 

Turf low bid: NO ACTION

SPIRE / ALAGASCO (update): NO ACTION

Active Air HVAC Service Contract – City Hall & Library: NO ACTION

Board Appointments: NONE
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Other Business:

Girl Scout Project –

EmilyAnne Smith made her presentation to the Council. Mr. Hamby said we can rent an 
auger and help set the poles. However, we may need help from UM too. Chief Reid 
suggested we talk to Alabama Power. Mayor Cost said she would reach out to them and that
if they can’t do it, we will help.  

Flashing Sign on Hwy 25 and Industrial Park Drive –

Council Member Bunt made a motion to provide $4,000 in funding from the Gas Tax fund to

install flashing, solar powered signs as previously discussed at the intersection of Hwy 25 

and Industrial Park Drive.  Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED. 

The Council also discussed the fact that the next regularly scheduled meeting falls on
Memorial Day. They agreed to reschedule that meeting to the following day, Tuesday,
May 29th.

AARP Grant - Council Member Bunt made a motion to authorize the submission of the 

AARP Grant, which requires no matching funds, in order to provide an arts program for up 

to 10 seniors.  Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.
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Citizen Participation

Bobby Pierson addressed the council again and asked when UM is planning to open the
new performing arts center. Council Member Walker said it is scheduled to open in the fall
of 2019. 

Mr. Pierson said our community is moving forward by leaps and bounds. He asked if we
had ever considered making the Mayor’s position fulltime and paying both the Mayor and
Council appropriately for their time.

Mayor Cost said they cannot change their pay or anything now, but could make a change for
the upcoming administration. However, in the past, there has been no support from the
council on the pay issue. They have always said that as long as our Fire Chief, Fire Fighters
and others are volunteers, the council needs to volunteer, as well. Having a fully paid Fire
Department would cost us in excess of $1 million a year.  

There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to
adjourn. Council Member Walker seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:38
p.m.

Submitted by:

Herman Lehman
City Clerk




